
1 
 

!
!
!
!

"#$#%&%'#!()!*+,!-.$/0&0+!-1+1'213!
4'/%+5"%6+%#$+)57%'%+$.!18!#9%!4'0#%/!:$#01';!<8806%!18!=1>'#%+5?%++1+0;&!

!
?@%.8#9!AB%C1+#!18!#9%!"%6+%#$+)57%'%+$.!1'!#9%!#9+%$#!C1;%/!()!D"DE!FG$H%;9I!#1!0'#%+'$#01'$.!C%$6%!$'/!
;%6>+0#)!$'/!#9%!+$'J%!18!4'0#%/!:$#01';!%881+#;!0'!;>CC1+#!18!*%&(%+!"#$#%;!0'!61>'#%+0'J!#9%!#9+%$#K!

!
LM!N%(+>$+)!OMOLP!LM!Q*!

 
 
Mister President,  

Excellencies, Dear Colleagues, 
 
Allow me to begin by expressing my sincere condolences to the governments and people of Afghanistan, 
Austria, France, Iraq, Mozambique, Niger, Nigeria, Pakistan, Somalia, and all other Member States which 
have recently suffered terrorist attacks.  
 
My heartfelt thoughts and sympathy go to the survivors and families of the victims. 
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These sizable remnants are assessed to pose a major, long-term and global threat. They are organized in 
small cells hiding in desert and rural areas and moving across the border between the two countries, 
waging attacks. 
 
More tragically, the international community has made hardly any progress in addressing the situation of 
the thousands of individuals, mostly women and children, suspected of having links with ISIL and held in 
precarious conditions in the region. 
 
The already dire humanitarian and security situation in the detention facilities



4 
 



5 
 

  
Assistant Secretary-General Coninsx will brief you on the continued support provided by the United Nations 
system to Member States in addressing the threat posed by ISIL during the COVID-19 pandemic. 
 
My Office has continued to innovate and to work closely with all our partners under the United Nations 
Global Counter-Terrorism Coordination Compact, to ensure business continuity, expanding our support 
toolbox. 
 
I would like to briefly highlight a few key examples: 
 
First, in August 2020, the United Nations Counter-Terrorism Centre in my Office launched a new Global 
Framework to coordinate with UNICEF the provision of support from 15 United Nations entities to 
requesting Member States with regard to individuals returned from or remaining in northeast Syria and 
Iraq. 
 
United Nations entities have already developed a number of field-driven project proposals to implement 
the Global Framework in Central Asia and Iraq, which recent contributions from donor States are making 
possible. 
 
In September 2020, the Centre also launched a Global Programme on Prosecution, Rehabilitation and 
Reintegration, in close cooperation with CTED and UNODC, under which we have developed projects to 
assist Indonesia, Burkina Faso and Lake Chad Basin states. If so requested, we are also ready to support 
Mozambique in this area. 
 
These efforts fully conform to the requirements of relevant Security Council resolutions, the Madrid 
Guiding Principles on foreign terrorist fighters and the related addendum. 
 
Second, we made significant progress in the implementation of the United Nations Countering Terrorist 
Travel Programme led by my Office to support Member States in implementing Security Council resolutions 
2178 (2014), 2396 (2017), and 2482 (2019).  
 
The Programme used an online assessment methodology developed with CTED 
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Third, we pushed ahead with the implementation of the Global Capacity-


